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TENNEY - LAPHAM
 NEIGHBORHOOD ASSOCIATION NEWSLETTER 	   	                 Winter 2016

Questions? Email us at mbclegal@gmail.com with “TLN Photo Contest” in the subject line. 
Spread the word and help us capture the beauty of our neighborhood in photographs!

Tenney Sip and Slice
Join your neighbors for an afternoon of homebrew beer tasting, pie slice eating, and camaraderie!

Celebrate the fruitful efforts of your neighbors’  home crafted beer and fresh baked pies 
at the Tenney Park Pavilion on Sunday, April 10 at 4 pm.

Need more than beer and pie for dinner? Your favorite local food trucks will be just outside the pavilion selling several delicious dinner op-
tions starting at 5 pm. While you sip your beer and eat your slice, you will have a chance to view the semi-finalist photos from the TLNA photo 

contest, enjoy the view of the newly restored shoreline at the park, and stay to participate in the spring TLNA Council meeting at 7 pm. 

Interested in baking for the pie potluck? Wonderful! No cream, meat, or egg containing pies please.
 

Interested in sharing your homebrew? Super! Please email the coordinator Marta Staple at  martastaple@gmail.com



2

    The newsletter of the Tenney-Lapham Neighborhood Association is published quarterly and distributed without charge to all households in the 
Tenney-Lapham Neighborhood (delineated by Lake Mendota, North Blair Street, East Washington Avenue and the Yahara River). Requests for infor-
mation regarding submissions and advertising may be directed to the TLNA Newsletter Editor, P.O. Box 703, Madison WI 53701 (tlna.newsletter@
gmail.com) or found at http://tenneylapham.org/adrate.html.

     The deadline for the Spring, 2016 issue will be March 1.   Views expressed in the newsletter are the views of the writers and not the views of 
the TLNA Council. The contents of this newsletter along with back issues can be found at TLNA’s homepage:  http://tenneylapham.org/index.html.

Editor: Jessi Mulhall
Assistant Editor/Layout: Bob Shaw
Newsletter Artist: Brian McCormick
Advertising: Richard Linster
Printer: Thysse Printing Service
Circulation: 2,300

AVOID UNWANTED SURPRISES AT CLOSING

Hire a qualified, experienced professional.

DAVID STRANDBERG, INSPECTOR
phone 608.255.3966 • cell 608.332.1096
e-mail dstrand8@tds.net

DAVID STRANDBERG, INSPECTOR

phone 608.255.3966 • cell 608.332.1096
e-mail dstrand8@tds.net

Flexible scheduling • thorough onsite reports

Dane County Inspection Service, LLC
flexible scheduling • thorough on-site reports

An informed buyer is best.

 

 

 
 
 

Please visit our website to view our portfolio. 

 
Remodels & Additions 

New Home Construction 

Exterior, Interior & Structural Work 

Plan & Design Services  

(608) 252-8406 
 

SEAMLESSLY BLENDING IMPROVEMENTS SINCE 1997 

TLNA Neighborhood Council

President   Patty Prime  432 Sidney   pprime@gmail.com  (608) 251-1937
Vice President  Sue Babcock   425 N. Livingston St.  sebabcock282@gmail.com  (608) 213-0814
Secretary   Kelly Maxwell   1225 E. Mifflin St.  strawberryhotfudge@gmail.com (608) 216-6204
Treasurer   Steven Maerz   638 E. Mifflin St.       sjmaerz@gmail.com   (608) 251-1495       
Business   Steve Wilke   824 E. Johnson St.  drwilke@wilkechiropractic.com (608) 609-5320    
Development  Patrick Heck  123 N. Blount, #303 pwheck@gmail.com  (608) 628-6255      
Housing   Keith Wessel  307 N. Ingersoll St. krwessel@itis.com   (608) 256-1480      
Membership  Richard Linster  432 Sidney    rlinster152@gmail.com  (608) 251-1937
Social   Marta Staple  461 N. Baldwin  martastaple@gmail.com  (608) 347-2161
Parks   Tyler Lark   842 E. Dayton St.  tylerlark@gmail.com      (920) 737-3538      
Publicity/Newsletter Jessi Mulhall  1423 E. Johnson St. jessi.mulhall@gmail.com  (608) 228-4630
Transportation/Safety Bob Klebba   704 E. Gorham St.  bob.klebba@gmail.com  (608)  209-8100
Area A   Mary Beth Collins  1245 E. Mifflin St.  mbclegal@gmail.com   (608) 358-4448
Area B   Sarah Herrick   208 N. Brearly St.   sarahsunfish@yahoo.com  (920) 265-5751
Area C   Matt Lieber   328 N. Baldwin St.  mattlieber@hotmail.com   (608) 665-3300
Area D   Mark Bennett   10 N. Livingston St.  mail.markbennett@gmail.com  (414) 861-5498

2015-2016 TLNA Neighborhood Council

TLNA Neighborhood Council2015-2016 Tenney-Lapham Corporation

President   Cheryl Wittke  446 Sidney Street  cwittke@tds.net   (608) 256-7421
Vice President  Robert Kasdorf  334 Marston Ave.  kasdorf@herricklaw.net  (608) 445-0133
Secretary/Treasurer Patrick McDonnell 441 N. Paterson           pmcdonnell@tds.net  (608) 257-0119
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President’s Report President’s Report
Planters Coming to East Johnson in the Spring

Each of the 
pas t  s eve ra l 
years, the TLNA 
Council has met 
soon after the 
annual meeting 
to get to know 
each other, learn 
about how the 
council works, 
and to choose a 

project on which to focus in the coming 
year.   A big reason that I like the plan-
ning meeting is that it can be difficult to 
be proactive with so many things going 
on in our neighborhood that we need to 
react to.  It’s important to gather our col-
lective thoughts once a year, step back 
and look at the big picture, so that we 
can select a project outside of our many 
commitments.  

This coming year, we want to focus 
on something to build on our neighbor-
hood character.   What is neighborhood 
character, you may very well ask?  It’s 
the answer to the question, “Why do 
you like to live here?”  There are as 
many answers as there are people, but 
clear themes bubble up, like walkability 
and proximity to downtown.  This year, 
we will hold a photo contest and invite 
neighbors to submit pictures in one of 
several broad themes.  I’m excited about 
the contest, to see what everyone thinks 
is cool about Tenney-Lapham.    This 

is your chance to help define our 
neighborhood.  You will find de-
tails on the front page.  The results 
will show up in future newsletters 
and events.  Please join in!

On a different but related sub-
ject, I want to send a big shout 
out to everyone who was involved 
with the neighborhood grant this 
year.   You may not have heard 
about it, but Tenney-Lapham 
was the lucky recipient of a grant 
from the city of Madison for the 
second year in a row.  The grant paid for 
expenses related to the Party in the Park 
last June, and it also paid for new plant-
ers that will go on the 700 – 900 blocks 
of East Johnson Street.  The planters 
are very cool and will hold flowers to 
highlight the businesses, remind people 
that these are local stores and restaurants, 
and help to calm traffic.  Steve Wilke 

of Wilke Chiropractic worked with the 
shop class at East High School to build 
the new planters.  There are signs on the 
sides, one for the Capital East Business 
Association and one for  the Tenney-
Lapham Neighborhood Association.  
Look for the new planters next spring! 

	 - Patty Prime
	     TLNA President  

ASSOCIATED
HOUSEWRIGHTS

Remodeling & Additions

See over 40 completed projects at
housewrights.com

Our careful Listen, Design, Build process 
has produced award-winning projects and 
satisfied customers since 1992. We meet 
your project needs, honor your budget and 
finish your project on time. 
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We deliver Home 
Performance with 
ENERGY STAR®.
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Alder’s Report
Festival Foods to Open in Early to Mid-Spring

I hope everyone 
had a lovely holiday 
season filled with 
family and friends.  
As I write this, I’m 
looking forward to 
a trip to San Diego 
to see our son.  It 
will be the first time 

for us to be away from Madison for the 
holidays in well over a decade.

There is a lot going on in District 2… 
as seems to always be the case. Follow-
ing are some highlights.

The Galaxie (800 Block of 
East Washington)

Construction continues.  Festival 
Foods is now projected to open in 
“early to mid-spring”.  Otto Gebhardt, 
the developer, proposed an additional 
40 units of housing in phase 2 of the 
development.  The TLNA steering 
committee worked with the developer 
on this requested change and supported 
it. It has since been approved by both 
the Urban Design Commission and the 
Plan Commission.  It doesn’t need to go 
to the Common Council so it is good to 
go. Completion of the non-grocery com-
ponents of phase I is projected for “late 
spring, early summer”. Completion of 
phase II is expected mid to late summer.  

McGrath Project -  1200-
1212 E. Wash and 9-13 N. Few 
    Per the developer, Lance McGrath, 
the project is going well.  The weather 
has been ideal for construction so the 
framing work is complete and they 
are now working on getting the build-
ing “enclosed” so interior finishes 
can start.   They are on target for an 
occupancy date in May.   They have 
been getting a lot of inquiries about the 
apartments and will start signing leases 
in early spring.   McGrath Property 
Group is also planning to move their 
office to the smaller commercial space 

on E. Washington Ave.  As a reminder, 
the development includes ground floor 
retail/office along the E. Washington 
frontage, 76 units of market rate apart-
ments (10 studio, 39 one-bedroom, 24 
two-bedroom and 3 three-bedroom) and 
76 underground parking spots.   

Cosmos (800 South Block 
      of  E. Washington) 

    The Gebhardt team continues to work 
on the project proposed for the 800 
South Block of E. Washington (Alder 
Rummel’s district). Negotiations are 
continuing to site a City parking ramp on 
MG&E property across E. Main Street 
which would also be used by tenants of 
the Cosmos.  The Cosmos is expected to 
house Starting Block, American Family 
Insurance, a culinary center and a 2,300 
capacity music venue. Construction start 
date is projected for mid to late summer.

Reynolds Crane Lot
Still no word on a start date for this 

development project.  The final approval 
was for 189 apartments in a 3- and 
4-story building with a courtyard and 
a level of parking beneath the building 
that is partially underground.  

Breese Stevens Field 
The Parks Department negotiated a 

contract with Big Top Productions (the 
organization that manages the Mallards 
stadium in Warner Park) to manage 
Breese Stevens Field.  This management 
contract was approved by the Common 
Council on December 1. The contract 
will provide for a single point of con-
tact for all events, questions and issues 
at Breese.  I appreciated the ideas I got 
from Tenney-Lapham neighbors which 
helped provide input for contract terms 
that are favorable for having a venue that 
I anticipate will be good for the com-
munity and the neighborhood.

1000 E. Washington – 
Second Proposal

As reported in the last newsletter, 
Stone House Development is proposing 
a development on the former Madison 
Dairy building site.  Since the fall news-
letter, the development team has worked 
with the TLNA steering committee (re-
port can be found on the TLNA website) 
which resulted in a generally supportive 
report to the Tenney-Lapham Council.  
The Tenney-Lapham Council unani-
mously endorsed the project proposal.  

The proposal continues to move 
through city processes with the follow-
ing approval steps yet needed... Urban 
Design Commission (development team 
has initial approval; looking for final ap-
proval), Plan Commission and Common 
Council.  There is also a Tax Incremental 
District boundary change in the works 
to allow for an application for Tax In-
cremental Financing support as well as 
an application to Wisconsin Housing 
and Economic Development Authority 
for affordable housing tax credits.  I’m 
optimistic that these further steps in the 
process will go smoothly and that we 
will see action early in 2016.  

The current design includes 55 af-
fordable units facing E. Mifflin and N. 
Brearly with 3-stories stepping back to 
a 4th story. On E. Washington 3 stories 
are proposed, stepping back to a 10-story 
apartment tower.  The E. Washington 
portion of the development would in-
clude ground floor retail space (could be 
a coffee shop and similar types of busi-
nesses), and office space on two floors. 
The E. Washington side apartments 
are proposed to be a mix of efficiency, 
1-bedroom and 2-bedroom units, all at 
market rate. Parking for 350 vehicles 
is planned.  Stone House has proposed 
an 11th floor that would be limited to a 
Community Room.  As always, I will in-
clude notice of scheduled city meetings 
to consider this project in my weekly 
District 2 city meeting email.
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Alder’s Report

Tenney-Lapham Home For Sale by Owner

3 bedrooms, bath, full basement, AC, new furnace, large lot, 2 car garage
On bicycle boulevard one block from Lapham School

944 E. Mifflin - $299,000 
608-257-7501

Day Resource Center 
The County made an offer to pur-

chase the Messner’s building at 1326 
E. Washington in the Tenney-Lapham 
neighborhood for use as a Day Resource 
Center for homeless people.  The offer 
was accepted and the County Board has 
approved the purchase contract.  The 
County (who is the developer for this 
project proposal) has contracted with 
Dorschner Associates, an architectural 
firm located at 849 E. Washington Ave-
nue, to assess the condition of the build-
ing and what would be needed to make 
it useable for a homeless day resource 
center.  A Request for Proposals (RFP) 
has been issued for a Center Operator.  
RPF responses are due on December 
18.  A spot for a neighborhood repre-
sentative has been added to the RFP 
selection committee.  To move forward 
the proposal must secure approval for 
a Conditional Use Permit (CUP) which 
means that it must go to the Plan Com-
mission rather than being able to be 
built without such approval.  There will 
be a public hearing prior to any deci-
sion being made about the CUP.  The 
Plan Commission retains “continuing 
jurisdiction” over all conditional uses 
and can reconsider them and change/
add conditions should issues arise. It 
is uncertain when the CUP application 
will be made and when the hearing 
will be held since the County wants to 
have the Center Operator in place and 
the site plans well thought out prior to 
making their application.   You can find 
additional information about the TLNA 
steering committee (whose next meeting 
is January 20 at 7:00 pm) and project 
proposal on the TLNA website.  There is 
also additional information on Supervi-
sor Heidi Wegleitner’s blog.

Out of District 2 – Of Interest  
 

Madison Public Market District
In the 2016 City budget, the Com-

mon Council approved $5.25 million 
for construction of the Madison Public 
Market on First and Johnson Streets. The 
overall cost of the market is estimated to 
be around $14 million. An amendment 
requiring the city to raise most of the 
money from other sources (state, fed-
eral government, foundations, etc.) was 
passed as part of the budget amendment 
restoring funding for the market. 

Judge Doyle Square 
When Exact Sciences pulled out of 

JDS Development’s proposal for the 
Judge Doyle Square site, the Com-

mon Council endorsed returning to the 
other three developers who submitted 
proposals in May.  Those three firms 
have been given until January 19, 2016 
to respond to whether they want their 
proposals to continue to be considered 
and whether they have changes to their 
initial proposals.

Your Voice
I continue to hear from a number of 

you. I appreciate that. I value your ideas 
and opinions. Phone, email or in-person 
all work. 

- Alder Ledell Zellers 
district2@cityofmadison.com 
608 417 9521 
To subscribe to District 2 updates go 
to:  http://www.cityofmadison.com/
council/district2/
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Community Schools
Four Things I’ve Learned about Lapham Elementary School

  Four months ago 
we took a leap of 
faith. We started wak-
ing our oldest daugh-
ter up before she is 
ready, prescribed a 
morning routine de-
spite her preference 
for lounging, distrac-
tion, and play, and 
committed to leaving 
her with her peers for 
seven hours a day, five 
days a week. I chal-
lenged myself to keep 
the refrigerator suffi-
ciently stocked so that 
I can pack her daily 
lunch, and to keep my 
concerns about the state of the 
public school system to myself. 
     My husband reminds me how lucky 
we are to live a block from a school that 
is at the heart of this neighborhood and 
community. He reminds me that we owe 
it to ourselves and our kids to be part of 
this school community, or at least not to 
bail out before we’ve given it a fair trial. 
     From the get-go we were lucky: so 
many of the faces of the kids and par-
ents were familiar. The cohort of kids 
from my daughter’s classes at Ten-
ney Nursery and Parent Center are 
now with her in school. This means 
I see many of my neighbors and fel-
low parents daily, sometimes twice 
a day. That sense of belonging to the 
place that I used to feel a few times 
a year, when I went to Lapham to 
vote, I now feel nearly every morn-
ing. I’ve had other insights, as well. 
 

Top Four Insights as a 
New Parent of a 

Lapham Kindergartner

1. Even though we live a block from 
the elementary school, my daughter 

may not walk to or from school by 
herself. There two reasons for this: 
she must be released to a guardian and 
there are no crossing guards. The prin-
cipal told me that when she started at 
Lapham, she was surprised there were 
no crossing guards, so she inquired. 
She passed along what she learned:  
     “Crossing guards are provided 
based on requests from the schools and 
studies to see if the locations meet the 
criteria established by the city for as-
signing Adult School Crossing Guards. 

The Adult School 
Crossing Guard 
(ASCG) program is 
staffed, supervised 
and funded in the 
Police Department. 
If the hazard rating 
is   at least 40 points, 
and there are at least 
15 students (for a 
K-2 only school) us-
ing the crossing, then 
staff will recommend 
to the PBMVC that 
an ASCG be assigned 
to the crossing.”   
     Lapham was closed 
in the 1970s and re-

opened in the early 
1990s. Before closing, Lapham was 
a ‘normal’ neighborhood elementary 
school that went from Kindergarten 
through fifth grade. There were cross-
ing guards on Johnson and Gorham at 
Ingersoll. Arthur Ross, the City’s Bike 
and Pedestrian Coordinator who pro-
vided the information above, couldn’t 
remember for sure, but said he thinks 
those were the only ones. Lapham 
reopened in the early 1990s as a K-2 

Photo by Bob Shaw
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We’re Booked Schools
school. In response to parents’ con-
cerns, the district agreed to provide bus 
transportation for the students. This fit 
the trend throughout the country away 
from ‘active transportation’ and the nor-
malcy of walking to school. Just 10% 
of kids in the country walk to school 
today, according to an awesome little 
twominute video “Why don’t kids walk 
to school anymore?” from The Atlantic. 
 
2. The teachers and principals want 
to say Yes. I have some understand-
ing and a lot of empathy for the chal-
lenges of teaching in and directing a 
public school. I know there is a bu-
reaucracy that necessarily constrains 
the teachers, staff, and principal, and 
that this can cause disheartening lev-
els of exhaustion and frustration. 
     All that being true, Lapham is a 
human place where the parents and 
teachers and principal are in conver-
sation and responsive. For example, 
last year parents were concerned be-
cause students were not eating their 
lunch for various reasons: they ate 
with their coats on, rushed to get to 
recess, and didn’t have nearly enough 
time for everything. So this school 
year, in response to concerns, the 
lunch period has been extended and 
students leave coats in lockers instead 
of managing gear and food together.  
     Another example: At the very first 
of the Parent-Teacher-Group (PTG) 
meetings, I mentioned my own wish 
that second-language instruction could 
start earlier than is typical (7th grade) 
and wondered what kind of second-
language opportunities Lapham could 
offer. I got an email from the princi-
pal following up with me literally the 
next day. She had spoken with my 
daughter’s teacher and the Bilingual 
Resource Specialist (a paid staff mem-
ber who works with Spanish-speaking 
students and families) to propose an 
experiment. Now several times a week, 
a small group of kindergartners are get-
ting some second-language instruction. 

3. The Parent Teacher Group foots 
the bills. The PTG is essentially mak-
ing up the slack for school budget 
cuts. The PTG meets monthly and is 
open to anyone. The PTG is for par-
ents of both Lapham and Marquette, 
the school where kids continue for 
grades 3-5. The PTG has large fun-
draising goals and pays for things 
that I assumed were part of school. 
The PTG pays for the  Lapham Out-
door Classroom and Community Gar-
den, for example, which is integrated 
into the curriculum for every grade.  
     Last year, the PTG started giving 
grants to teachers. The teachers have 
requested grant money for books, field 
trips, band uniforms, supplies, etc. 
There are more requests than there is 
money. The requests are small, but 
again, this money is raised through fun-
draisers like the bake sale held during 
election. Elections are held in the school 
auditorium and it is the only time when 
neighbors without kids at the school 
walk through the doors and have the op-
portunity to give money to the school. 
     I know that many neighbors and 
businesses are very concerned about 
the school and want to give. Cork and 
Bottle beer and wine shop on East 
Johnson has always donated the mon-
ey they make at their annual block 
party to the school. This past summer, 
The Party in the Park raised a lot of 
money for Lapham thanks to the gen-
erosity of the neighborhood and Cork 
and Bottle. I see now, as a parent, 
how important this outside support is.  
 
4. When the bell 
rings and the 
school day ends, 
my daughter 
wants to climb 
a tree. There is a 
perfectly acces-
sible tree next to, 
but not on, the 
playground. After 
school, many kids 

bee-line for the tree. Backpacks and 
coats lay strewn on the lawn and side-
walk. Their owners fill the branches of 
this small tree. I don’t get to see how 
hard my daughter is working all day 
long, but I can see her progress in that 
tree. She is getting up the nerve to go 
higher, swing from new branches, drop 
from daring heights. I see how she is 
challenged by, and stepping up, to 
school life by watching her in the tree. 
     The tree scene is quaint, charming, 
and reassuring to me. I can be cynical 
about and disappointed by the world 
sometimes, but this is one thing that 
seems so right: a tree in a school yard 
that kids like to climb after school. 
     It’s no one-room school-house, but 
Lapham is at the heart of this neigh-
borhood. It seems like you should not 
have to be a parent, or have a child 
at the school, to benefit from having 
a school like Lapham in your midst. 
     How could we make the heartbeat 
of the school louder, stronger, and more 
vital for all of the Tenney-Lapham 
neighborhood? The Neighborhood 
Plan calls for a community center...
but maybe we have one already, we 
just don’t use it to its fullest potential.

- Jessica Becker
(This article originally appeared in 

Jessica’s blog - Between Two Lakes 
and a Hard Place - http://between

twolakesandahardplace.blogspot.
com/.)
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Community
The Sled Zephryin’ Slides Again!

The Sled Zephyrin’ is not a real ice-
boat, but when the conditions are right 
it works well enough.  Preferred condi-
tions are hard water 4” thick or more 
with 1” of crusty snow on top.  That and 
a favorable wind, say 15-25 mph from 
the NW.  Temperature around 28 degrees 
Fahrenheit.

One must dress properly to be out on 
the lake in winter.  Cold temperature and 
wind chill is first consideration.  Snow-
mobile suit, sturdy boots, big gloves, 
Green Bay Packers scarf and warm 
headgear are the basics. Then goggles 
so you can see, and ice cleats so you 
can walk.  Also, you just might need a 
pair of ice-picks on a cord around your 
neck where you can reach them quickly 
if you should find yourself swimming 
and wish to get a grip on the solid part 

of ice. A Personal Flotation Device is 
a real good idea.  I fell through the ice 
once and was very glad I was wearing 
a PFD.

The Sled Zephyrin’ started as a 
worn out lateen sail from a “Sailfish”.  
Sail, aluminum mast, gaff and boom.  
Then three old two runner Flexible 
Flyer sleds are held  together in a tri-
angular base of PVC pipes and assorted 
bolts.  All sleds face in same direction.  
The two back sleds are fixed solid to 
the PVC frame.  The front sled has a 
short vertical pipe as a pivot point for 
steering.   The PVC frame sits atop 
of all sleds.   The front sled can turn 
under the pivot point.  A steering line 
(a line is a rope with a purpose) is at-
tached to both ends of the steering bar 
of the front sled.  The other ends are 
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attached to the ends of a long steering 
bar mounted on the back of the PVC 
frame with a single bolt in the middle 
as pivot point.  This bar can be reached 
from either rear sled and thus you can 
steer the Sled Zephyrin’ from either rear 
sled.   The mast is stepped just behind 
the front sled.

Real ice-boats have large ice skate 
like runners that like clean ice and stand 
the body of boat a foot above the ice.  
The Flexible Flyers need some “texture” 
on the ice or it will slide sideways.  Also 
the sleds have only 4” clearance at best 
and can be stopped by small snow drifts.  
Real ice-boats have a large Bermuda sail 
rigged with lots of pulleys.   The Sled 
Zephyrin’ has a lumpy worn out lateen 
of only 70 square feet and one pulley.  
Over the years Sled Zephryin’ has put on 
some weight.  First a doubling of pipes 

to stiffen the frame.  Flotation was added 
later (after recovery from lake bottom).  
The fiberglass water softener tanks are 
bungeed to the frame with bicycle inner 
tubes.  Kind of looks like the star ship 
Enterprise.   The Flexible Flyers have 
been replaced a few times.  One set of 
three were warped out of shape by being 
submerged in Lake Mendota for four 
months.  The other sleds just plain wore 
out.  It seems I can get about 100 miles 
on a sled before metal fatigue takes it 
out of action.  (Whoops!  Just blew out 
a sled!)   With three sleds wearing out 
at once it might be cheaper to take a 
taxi.  But then the sled is more fun and 
smells better.

As any soft water sailor knows, you 
can drift even with no wind.  Hard water 
is different.  There is friction, but once 
you have overcome the initial resistance 

the sled slides along on a thin layer of 
water on mostly flat ice.  Real ice-boats 
can literally sail faster than the wind.  I 
have heard of real ice-boats reaching 
speeds of 140 mph.   Curious thing is, 
ice-boats don't have brakes.   The Sled 
Zephyrin’ has reached speeds of about 
30 mph, and what a butt massage that is 
on a Flexible Flyer!

For those who are curious to see the 
Sled Zephyrin’ in action, High Def hel-
met cam footage from the point of view 
of the author and sailor can be found on 
You Tube at this link:

http://youtu.be/cwkw7G03Nq0
- Lonnie Richardson 

  

Madison's Favorites Under One “Woof”

825 East Johnson Street

Grooming - Retail - Daycare

         608-620-3857                            608-442-6868                                608-515-8255

Community
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Community
Thanks for Taste of Tenney  3

What a time we had! So many 
neighbors attended we had trouble 
seating you all.

Our third annual event, held with 
our annual meeting, was a great suc-
cess.  The food was simply to die for. 

The following local businesses are 
warmly thanked for their generous sup-
port; The Avenue Café, Baldwin Street 
Grille, Cargo Coffee, Cork ‘N Bottle, 
EVP Coffee, Forequarter, Johnson 
Public House, RP Pasta, Salvatore’s 
Tomato Pies, The Spot, Pasqual’s and 
Chad Vogel . Without your participa-
tion, this event wouldn’t have been 
possible.

Thanks also to Christ Presbyterian 
Church for their neighborliness in mak-
ing Fellowship Hall available.

Hope to see you all again next year. Photo by Keith WesselOwner Ryan Schultz and Chef Bob of Baldwin St Grille 
provided several menu items for the Taste.
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Are You Ready to Vote in 2016?

Voter ID is now Required
If you are not registered to vote at 

your current address you will need 
to do that.  You can register at the 
clerk’s office, with a Special Registra-
tion Deputy, or, if a Madison resident, at 
any Madison Public Library.  Beginning 
twenty days prior to an election you can 
only register at the clerk’s office or at the 
polls on election day, but we encourage 
you to do it earlier.  You will need to 
show proof of residence whenever you 
register.

Voters are now required to show 
a photo ID when voting.  You can use 
a US Passport or a  Wisconsin driver 
license/Wisconsin state ID card with an 
expiration date of November 4, 2014 or 
later.  The address on your photo ID does 
not have to be current.  Out of state ID’s 
are not acceptable.

If you don’t have a Wisconsin  DL 
or ID you can get a free ID at the Divi-
sion of Motor Vehicle offices (4802 
Sheboygan Avenue or 2001 Bartillon 
Drive in Madison.)  If you are sixty or 
older and need a ride, contact RSVP (in 
Madison call  608-441-7898).  You will 
need to bring:

Proof of citizenship, name and date 
of birth (If your name does not match 
your birth certificate bring proof of name 
change.) If you don’t have all the proof 
you need, DMV will help verify your 
information.

Proof of Wisconsin Residency
Proof of Identity
Your Social Security number
For full details go to http://wiscon-

sindot.gov/Pages/dmv/license-drvs/
how-to-apply/id-card.aspx  

Anyone  who has a driver’s license or 
ID from another state will not be able to 
obtain a Wisconsin ID without giving up 
their out-of-state DL/ID.  UW-Madison 
students can get a special free ID for 
voting at the WisCard office at Union 
South.  They will also need to show 
proof of enrollment  at the polls.

If you vote by permanent absentee 
ballot you are exempt from the voter 
photo ID requirement.  Voters who have 
a disability or are elderly can request 
to be added to the permanent absentee 
ballot list by completing a form or mail-
ing a letter to their municipal clerk.  It 
must include the voter’s name, address 
and signature and a statement that the 
voter is “indefinitely confined,”  which 
means getting 
to the polls 
could be diffi-
cult.  One does 
not need to be 
homebound.  
For more in-
formation see 
http://bringit.
w i s c o n s i n .
gov/are-there-
excep t ions -
new-law

People who live in a nursing home 
or other care facility  can be visited 
by a representative of their local clerk’s 
office. Check with care facility staff or 
your municipal clerk.  A voter photo ID 
will not be needed for these folks as staff 
will vouch for their identity.

The spring elections (County Board, 
Supreme Court Justice, Presidential Pri-
mary, etc.) are scheduled for February 16 
and April 5, 2016. Talk to your friends 
and neighbors. Make sure every eligible 
Wisconsin voter has the documentation 
they need to vote!  

For more information about voting 
in Madison, go to the clerk’s office web 
site at  http://www.cityofmadison.com/
election/

 League of Women Voters of Dane 
County

http://www.lwvdanecounty.org/
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Scene from inside Studio 924 at November’s Jam on Johnson.
 The singer is Chris Woyach

photo by Keith Wessel

Old Oaks, Old Houses
Watercolor by Brian McCormick
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President’s ReportSupport our Advertisers!

Sunday 
     9:00-10:30am   Level II Drop-in
     11:00am-12:30pm   Level I Drop-in
     2:00-3:15pm   Basic Series
     3:30-5:00pm   Women’s Yoga Drop-in
Monday
     5:30-7:00pm   All Levels Drop-in
     7:30-8:45pm   Basic Series
Tuesday
     5:30-7:00pm   Level II Drop-in
Wednesday
     Noon-1:15pm   Basic Series
     5:00-6:30pm   Level II Drop-in
     7:00-8:30pm   Level I Drop-in
Thursday
     11:00am-12:15pm   Level I Drop-in
     5:30-7:00pm   Level III Drop-in
     7:15-8:45pm   Gentle Yoga Series
Friday
     4:30-5:45pm   Restorative Series
Saturday
     9:00-10:30am   Special Topics Drop-in

YOGA CO-OP 

New Classes ! 
Winter/Spring Schedule ! 

*Free Class Offer* 

*new students bringing in this ad receive their first class free 

Personalized Instruction, Skilled Teachers 
and the Iyengar Tradition in a Welcoming Studio 

(Upstairs at 812 E. Dayton) 

Schedule updates and full details at www.yogacoop.com 

of Madison 

a community of christ, 
gathering in love, 
growing by grace, 
going forth to serve

cpcmadison.org

944 E Gorham St
Madison WI 

608-257-4845
 

Sundays 
9:00, 11:00

childcare 
Sunday school
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Point/Counterpoint
Dane County Proposes Messner Site 
for Homeless Day Resource Center

More than four years 
ago, the Dane County 
Board of Supervisors 
took the rare step of 
amending the county 
budget in the middle of 
the year to address needs 

facing the homeless in our community. 
This measure, authored by Dane County 
Board Supervisor Heidi Weigleitner, 
created a new capital budget account in 
the county’s finances, directing Dane 
County to purchase a site and develop a 
new homeless day resource center.

 After trying but being  unable  to 
develop such a facility on a couple of 
occasions, Supervisor Weigleitner and 
the County Board acted this summer to 
add more money to the capital budget to 
help the county afford the added expense 
of acquiring a day resource center closer 
to the downtown.

 That history led to the current con-
versation involving the former Messner 
property along East Washington Avenue.  
While the county has closed on the pur-
chase of this property, there are many 
steps, including approval from the City 
of Madison that must occur before the 
day resource center envisioned in that 
county  budget amendment years ago 
becomes reality.

 The work to get there will be done in 
consult with the neighborhood.  Through 

open lines of communication and a 
shared  approach that focuses on  how 
together we can meet a growing need in 
our community while being respectful of 
neighborhood concerns.

 A successful day resource center 
can offer critical housing, employment, 
and health services and also be a good 
neighbor.   

 The county has invited representa-
tives of the Tenney-Lapham neighbor-
hood to assist us selecting which entity 
will best  coordinate an eventual day 
resource center operation.   A number 
of very capable, well-known local ser-
vice providers will be integral to this 
project succeeding.  Once selected, the 
prospective operator will help interested 
neighbors get questions answered and 
learn more about how such a  facility 
will work. 

 Homelessness is a community chal-
lenge that must be addressed through 
collaboration. Working together, Dane 
County, the City of Madison, service 
organizations, homeless advocates, 
and the neighborhood can accomplish 
a great thing for our community in the 
coming year.

 I think it is both rational and reason-
able for community members to have 
and express concerns when a facility 
such as this is proposed.  Please know 
that Dane County is committed to work-

ing with you to address your concerns 
and develop a homeless day resource 
center that helps those who are less 
fortunate get back on their feet and of 
which we can all be proud.

- Joe Parisi, County Executive

I know old homes. 
I have the artistic eye to envision; 
the experience, patience and 
technical skills to marshal the 
process from design to Þnish; and 
the drive and energy to heal your 
old house woes.

Proud to offer a full range of: 
Residential Restoration, 
Remodeling, and Repair  
at Competitive prices

Featuring 
“Sexy Bathrooms”TM

(608) 251-2821

Inspired Answers to Your Vexing 
Design Problems

FFine Carpentry 
Have an old House?

Hire an old carpenter!

Joseph Weinberg & Associates

josephweinbergÞnecarpentry.com

Just off the corner of State & Gorham Streets
Mon.–Sat. 10–8, Sun. 12–5

(608) 257-7888 n www.roomofonesown.com

Madison’s indie bookstore since 1975 
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Point/Counterpoint
TNPC Board Does Not Support the County’s Proposal

S TAT E  L I C E N S E D  &  C I T Y  A C C R E D I T E D

KEVIN SIMPSON
608 886.7165

25 Years Experience 
Lead Safe Certified 

Low & No VOC Paints 

New Renaissance Painters

It was an especially eventful fall se-
mester at Tenney Nursery & Parent Cen-
ter this year. During this past summer, 
many of our member families kept up 
with news of Dane County’s ongoing ef-
forts to establish a Day Resource Center 
to serve homeless citizens, including the 
decision in July to borrow an additional 
$2 million to better afford a downtown 
site.  But we were all surprised by the an-
nouncement in the news media on Sep-
tember 23rd that the County Executive 
had negotiated an agreement to purchase 
the Messner’s building adjacent to Ten-
ney Nursery as the proposed location. 
Tenney Nursery’s Board of Directors 
was disappointed not to be included in 
the discussions among County staff and 
officials about possibly acquiring the 
Messner building, which we learned 
began sometime before the beginning 
of August. We nevertheless did our best 
to keep our member families informed 
about the County’s proposal and to 
gather as much feedback as we could. 
The Dane County Board authorized the 
purchase of the Messner’s property on 
November 5th and the County officially 

acquired it November 30th. The County 
intends to apply to the City of Madison 
for a Conditional Use Permit this spring, 
renovate the building over the summer, 
and open the facility in the fall of 2016. 

Just like the larger neighborhood, 
Tenney Nursery’s member families 
have a range of views regarding Dane 
County’s proposal for locating the Day 
Resource Center adjacent to the nursery 
school and nearly everyone is eager to 
know more about it. The nursery’s Board 
of Directors understands that many ear-
nest people continue to weigh the Day 
Resource Center’s potential benefits for 
our community along with the potential 
complications for the nursery. And just 
like other parents before us, it is the 
responsibility of the current Board to 
ensure a thriving neighborhood nursery 
school for our children and for those 
that will come after them. As Board 
members, we are concerned about main-
taining the healthy enrollment needed to 
sustain Tenney Nursery’s business and 
we chose not to support the County’s 
proposal. 

At our initial meeting with Dane 

County representatives in early October, 
the Board shared our concerns with the 
County’s Director of Human Services 
and she agreed that some families in the 
community, at least initially, will choose 
not to enroll their children in Tenney 
Nursery if the Day Resource Center is 
located on the adjacent property. We 
are doing our best to address this issue 
going forward and we continue to listen 
to our member families and the larger 
community as we do so. 

When the Dane County Board of 
Supervisors deliberated approving the 
negotiated purchase agreement, Tenney 
Nursery requested the Board include an 
amendment to their authorizing resolu-
tion. That amendment would have called 
for the County to begin negotiating an 
agreement with Tenney Nursery to ad-
dress our concerns and to advise the 
County Board, prior to applying for a 
Conditional Use Permit with the City 
of Madison, whether such an agreement 
could be reached. The County Board 
declined to include that amendment 
in the purchase authorization, but two 
weeks later passed Dane County Reso-
lution 316, which recognized Tenney 
Nursery & Parent Center’s concerns 
with future operations and enrollment 
levels and committed Dane County to 
work to come to an agreement with Ten-
ney Nursery that will address business 
concerns related to the Day Resource 
Center. 

As we prepare for the City of Madi-
son’s review of the anticipated applica-
tion for a Conditional Use Permit, we 
hope that the upcoming discussions with 
the County will be productive. The latest 
information we have indicates that the 
County’s architect for the project recom-
mends removing approximately half of 
the existing structure from the site and 
we anxiously await an initial design 
proposal in the first part of the new year.

- Tenney Nursery & Parent Center  
           Board of Directors
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Design/Installation of Solar Electric & Solar Thermal Systems 
  

Tel/Fax: 608-284-9495           info@fullspectrumsolar.com 
1240 E. Washington Ave., Madison, WI 53703 

www.fullspectrumsolar.com 


















































 




 




 



















 

 

 

 

 

















 












 









 







Green Madison Aims for Big Impact
A Madison initiative is making 

energy reduction in the city easier, 
cheaper, and enjoyable. Green Madison 
is informing and engaging Madison 
residents on energy efficiency and home 
energy issues. Many Madison residents 
have already participated in Green 
Madison programs and events, either by 
playing Cool Choices, having a home 
energy assessment and weatherization 
projects. Madison is in the running to 
win a $5 million energy prize with these 
efforts. Maurice Cheeks, a Madison 
Alder had this to say about these Green 
Madison initiatives, “I want Madison 
to set the bar for what a collaborative 
and sustainable community looks like 
in this country!”

 Green Madison is particularly inter-
ested in improving Madison’s buildings 

since buildings are by far the city’s big-
gest consumers of energy. As part of this 
effort, we are promoting energy house 
parties in every Madison neighbor-
hood. These parties show homeowners 
how even the most basic energy sav-
ing technologies, such as insulation, 
can significantly cut household energy 
use. Currently over twenty Madison 
residents in neighborhoods throughout 
the city have signed 
up to host an energy 
house party since 
we started offering 
them this past Oc-
tober. House party 
hosts receive a free 
energy audit.  People 
who attend a house 
party will get a crash 

course in household energy efficiency 
by hearing about how the hosts’ house 
tested out. Then house party guests can 
use the hosts audit experience to deter-
mine if they are interested in also having 
a home energy audit and sign up for one 
at a reduced price of $99.

  For multi-family housing units, 
Green Madison is offering free energy 
audits of buildings in Madison with four 
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Community
or more units.  

 Cool Choices is a game that encour-
ages individuals to think about the sim-
ple sustainable choices they can make 
during the course of a day. During the 
first seven weeks in the city-wide game, 
nearly 900 Madison-area participants 
have reported more than 32,500 sustain-
able actions. Those actions will save 
an estimated $290,000 annually - clear 
proof that everyone’s actions matter.

 If Madison reduces its energy more 
than their 50 competitors during a two 
year span that started last January, then 
the city will win $5 million to put into 
future sustainability efforts and green 
economy jobs. To learn more about 
Green Madison visit our website at: 
http://greenmadison.org/.  Or contact us 
at houseparty@greenmadison.org.

Member SIPC

about more than money ...
Most people invest hoping to achieve something important 
for themselves or their family. That could come in the form 
of financial independence, a comfortable retirement, 
paying for college or protecting your family. Have you had 
a face-to-face conversation with your financial advisor 
about your goals?

At Edward Jones, we stop to ask you the question: “What’s 
important to you?” Without that insight and a real under-
standing of your goals, investing holds little meaning. We 
take the time to build a relationship with our clients so  
that we can help them work toward the things that really 
are important.

So, what’s important to you?
Contact us today for a face-to-face appointment 
to discuss what’s really important: Your goals.

Jeffrey A Prebish
Financial Advisor
.

16 N Livingston St
Madison, WI 53703
608-250-4968

www.edwardjones.com

Investing is

MKD-8652-A
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DAYCARE

GROOMING

BARK-N-RIDETM

663-WOOF(9663) • www.spawoof.net

SPRING INTO 
SPAWOOF!

BOARDING

Book 
Now for 

Spring Break!

Community
Tenney-Lapham is Home to Project Bubbles

Project Bubbles pro-
vides families and indi-
viduals of all ages who are 
living homeless access to 
free self-service laundry 
in a neighborhood laun-
dromat at 701 E. Johnson 
Street in Madison.  Wel-
coming volunteers facili-
tate machine use and make 
available detergent, dryer 
sheets, and clean plastic 
laundry bags on Tues-
days and Fridays from 9 
am – 1 pm.  A happy dose 
of dignity, hope, and op-
portunity.

Project Bubbles is restorative, even 
transformative. Greater self-confidence 
leads to better outcomes in all sorts of 

relationships, engagements and health 
considerations, for all ages.

Since its inception in July 2010 the 
numbers continue to rise with over 
4,700 participant visits and 9,800 loads 

of laundry this year.  It is the 
compassion of private donors, the 
Madison Rotary Foundation, the 
City of Madison, and our awe-
some volunteers who make this 
possible.  Abundant thanks!

Madison Homelessness Ini-
tiative – Grassroots, Volunteer, 
Direction Action – dcassociated@
gmail.com

Under Fiscal Sponsorship of 
Center for Community Steward-
ship, www.community-steward-
ship.org

             - Donna Assif
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Housing

These statistics were 
compiled by the editor and 
Tobi Silgman of the Lauer 
Realty Group  If you have 
any questions about what 
your home may be worth, 
please contact Tobi at 608-
279-3591 or by email at 
tobi@lizlauer.com.

 Active
Address			          Square Ft		             List Price
18 Sherman Terrace, #4		  852			     $80,000
6 Sherman Terrace, #4		  852			     $97,000
123 N. Blount, #302			  530			   $164,900
1306-08 E. Washington		  1491			   $187,600
119 N. Ingersoll			   1245			   $190,680
117 N. Ingersoll			   1018			   $198,720
940 E. Dayton			   1245			   $209,160
738 E. Johnson			   1310			   $216,480
919 E. Johnson			   1920			   $244,000
944 E. Mifflin			   1036			   $299,000
201 N. Blair, #101			   1286			   $309,900
1149 E. Dayton			   2 flat			   $309,900
851 E. Gorham			   1646			   $312,900
848 E. Gorham			   1972			   $339,900
201 N. Blair, #302			   1733			   $420,000
828 Prospect Pl			   4500		            $1,100,000

Pending
34 Sherman Terrace, #3		    852			     $84,900
1225 Elizabeth			   1381			   $249,900
1137 Elizabeth			   1444			   $284,500
305 N. Livingston			   2304			   $369,000

                                              Sold	 		     
			        Days on Market           Asking Price       Sale Price
7 Sherman Terrace,  #5            30		         $75,000	         $73,500
13 Sherman Terrace,  #1            4		         $89,500	         $75,000
13 Sherman Terrace,  #3          45		         $84,900	         $85,000
906 E. Mifflin	                19		       $185,000	       $185,000
120 N. Baldwin	                72		       $194,900	       $193,900
419 N. Ingersoll						            $250,000
1233 E. Mifflin	                 4		       $249,900	       $250,000
936 E. Dayton	                 5		       $259,900	       $260,000
124 N. Brearly	                 5		       $265,000	       $275,000
824 E. Dayton				         $350,000	       $350,000
1658 Sherman	                 9	                $1,050,000	       $985,000
1250 Sherman	             221		    $1,225,000        $1,100,000

  Professional Design Services
  Full Service Remodeling
  Additions, Kitchens & Baths
  Historic Preservation
  Advanced Home Performance

1431 Northern Ct.  251.1814
tdscustomconstruction.com

BUILDING ON OVER 25 YEARS
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Business

Free hour of  pool Monday through Thursday after 9pm 
                                        OR 
                1/2 off  one hour of  pool any time.

Limit 1 coupon per customer; not valid with any other coupons, specials. Limit1 per pool table. Expires 3/31/16

The Brass Ring: 701 E. Washington. Find us on Facebook for special deals and limited offerings.
608-256-9359                       www.TheBrassRingMadison.com.

20 Beer Taps, showcasing a rotating Featured
Brewery every Wednesday!

Craft cocktails celebrating classics, 
local distilleries, and the joy of  liquor!

Great food: lunch, dinner, and late night!

Event hosting for groups of  nearly any size!

The best pool tables in Madison! Darts! Shuffleboard! and Trivia!  

Macha Tea Company Opens on East Johnson
The Macha Tea Company  at 823 E. 

Johnson street recently joined the bevy 
of independent 
businesses that 
make up the East 
Johnson Street 
Business Corridor.  

Macha Tea was 
located on Mon-
roe Street for eight 
years and closed in 
2014 because of 
impending street 
construction.  

Owned by An-
thony Verbrick and 
Rachel Fox, there 
was a soft opening  
at their E. John-
son site in mid-De-
cember with plans 

to be fully operational by early January.  
The Macha Tea Company will be sell-

ing many different kinds of tea, teaware 
and baked goods from scratch.  Their 

Facebook page says 
“Sourcing teas we 
drink and stand be-
hind. Small batch 
blending our own 
signature blends. 
Keeping it fresh & 
loose since 2007.”  

Tentative hours 
are from 11-7 Tues-
day-Friday and 10-6 
weekends.  You can 
fo l low them on 
Facebook, Twit-
ter, Instagram and 
view their website at 
http://www.mach-
ateacompany.com/

- Bob Shaw
photo by Bob Shaw


